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December 14, 2012
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:
On November 15, 2005, the King County Council passed Ordinance 15327, adopting the recovery model as the policy framework for developing and operating the mental health services for which King County is responsible. The ordinance adopted a five-year system change plan for converting the service system to a recovery-based model and required regular progress reports. That plan has been successfully implemented and system change is well underway. Therefore, in lieu of a progress report, the Department of Community and Human Services has developed a new five year plan for behavioral health services, and requests a new ordinance to adopt that plan. This new plan and ordinance expand on the goals achieved under Ordinance 15327 by incorporating substance abuse treatment services and acknowledging that resiliency is a more appropriate concept for children and older adults.
A recovery and resiliency-oriented behavioral health system must be trauma-informed. Multiple studies have demonstrated strong links between trauma, substance abuse, and mental illness. In addition, substance abuse and mental illness are outcomes of, and risk factors for, future trauma. Stigma toward mental illness and substance use disorders results in rates of unemployment as high as 90 percent, social segregation, and poor health care and housing.
The proposed ordinance includes the adoption of the Recovery and Resiliency-Oriented Behavioral Health Services Plan 2012-2017, dated June 2012, as an overall guide and a five-year work program for transforming King County’s behavioral health system. 
The values, principles, and goals of a trauma-informed, recovery and resiliency-oriented framework fit well within the vision, mission, and principles of the King County Strategic Plan in the goals of Health and Human Potential and Public Engagement by providing opportunities for individuals to realize their full potential and empowering people to play an active role in shaping their future. Such a framework serves the equity and social justice principles of “fair and just” in addressing system and community stigma. The explicit purpose of a recovery and resiliency-oriented behavioral health system is to assist people to thrive by providing quality services with a focus on health, safety, and connection to community.

This ordinance and the accompanying Recovery and Resiliency-Oriented Behavioral Health Services Plan has been developed in a stakeholder process including standing stakeholder committees and the 2012 King County Leadership Summit for the behavioral health system, which included provider agency management, line staff, and community consumer leaders.

It is estimated that this ordinance and plan required 111 staff hours to produce, costing $6,813. 

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance. This important legislation will help King County residents who live with mental health and substance use challenges engage in process of change through which they will improve their health and wellness, live a self-directed life, and strive to reach their full potential.

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Jackie MacLean, Department of Community and Human Services Director, at 206-263-9100.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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